Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)
Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors

Minutes for September 13, 2022
Welcome and Roll Call: Chairman Roberts called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m. and asked Mr. Sampson to take a roll call for attendance.

Committee Members Present: Mr. Keith Haley, Mr. Rich Braccia, Mr. Amos Fatorma, Mr. Frank Roberts, Mr. David Pelaggi, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Angel Torres; Ms. Shelly McDermott
Committee Members Absent: N/A
BEP Members Present: Mr. Adam Fairbanks, Ms. Yolanda Doak, Ms. Barbara Miller, Ms. Sovey Ramirez, Mr. Anthony Ford, Mr. Karan Punjabi
BEP Members Absent: Mr. Michael Heany, Ms. Helen Shramek, Mr. Charles Cote, Ms. Glendaly Hernandez, Ms. Ximena Yanez-Hamberger, Ms. Jazmarie DeJesus, Mr. Kenneth Clark, Mr. Keith DeLeo, Mr. Loyd Montaque, Mr. Chad Farr, Mr. Jim Ferguson, Mr. Jeremey Bailey
Others Present: ADS Commissioner Amy Porter, BESB Interim Director Cheryl Cepelak, Mr. Tyrell Sampson, Ms. Tracy Morin, Mr. Zach Moore, Ms. Jessie Towle, Mr. David Walshe, Mr. Joel Garcia, Mr. Nick Faenza, Mr. Terry Smith
Review and Approval of Minutes from the June 7, 2022 Meeting:  

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott and seconded by Mr. Haley to adopt the June 7, 2022 meeting minutes as presented. The motion carried unanimously. 
Opening Statements

Chairman Roberts began the meeting by welcoming a new operator to the program, Mr. Punjabi. Mr. Punjabi then introduced himself and shared some of his work experiences prior to being an operator. 

Chairman Roberts reminded the group of the importance of the training about to take place. Chairman Roberts expanded upon the importance of working together, commitment to improvement, and aiding operators who are struggling to earn a livable wage. 
Chairman Roberts shared his personal journey prior to being an operator and his experiences as an operator with the committee. Chairman Roberts stressed the importance of building relationships with customers and elaborated upon his own personal growth. 
Annual Training
a) National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Update: Presented by Terry Smith.

Chairman Roberts introduce the guest speaker presenting, Mr. Terry Smith of the NFB.

Mr. Smith stated that he believes that the way business operates related to this committee will never be what it used to be prior to the pandemic and that adaptation is necessary. 

Mr. Smith stated he expects that the telework model is going to continue moving forward and that a portion of the buildings rented by the government may not be maintained moving forward. 

Mr. Smith stated that he believes locations such a cafeteria cannot be maintained at this time, although there are still customers who want those kinds of services.

Mr. Smith shared statistics related to the number of office/operational locations states have and how many of them are working at capacity. The majority of locations are not working at capacity in a multitude of states. 

Mr. Smith provided an update to the committee related to requests for funds from the federal government and the Department of Education to allow for the expansion of business opportunity within the Randolph Sheppard program. 

Mr. Smith noted that there has been a request made to congress to complete a comprehensive study of Randolph Shepard program.
Mr. Smith reported on conference and event dates for activities available to operators. 

Mr. Smith provided an update on a lawsuit related to an individual being awarded damages by a state agency. Mr. Smith reported that receiving damages is uncommon and unlikely. 
Mr. Smith informed the committee about the Randolph Shepard Podcast. 
Mr. Smith opened the floor for questions. Mr. Fairbanks asked how many podcast episodes have been recorded. Mr. Smith responded that there are currently eight episodes available for listening. 

Ms. Morin stated she has listened to the podcast and found it informative and entertaining. 

Regarding the building capacity statistics shared previously, Ms. McDermott asked about when data collection began and how long data was taken. Mr. Smith stated that the information is current, is still being collected, and that approximately 20 states have responded to provide data thus far. 
Ms. McDermott asked, related to cafeterias and dining halls, if there is data about how many are still open and how many are now operating as micro-markets. Mr. Smith stated he has not collected that data, he only has anecdotal information. 
Mr. Punjabi asked if there is a website where statistics and additional information can be reviewed. Mr. Smith responded that there is not a website for the statistics. Blindmerchants.org has additional information but not the statistics being shared.
Chairman Roberts asked how strong program priority rights are in a federal prison and if this is a viable business option. Mr. Smith stated the priority applies to a federal prison. Mr. Smith stated that communication with federal prisons has proven to be difficult. 

b) “Becoming the Committee Envisioned by the Law”: Mr. Smith shared that he worked for the government for 28 years and is familiar with BESB’s former Director Brian Sigman. 
Mr. Smith stressed the importance of active participation. 

Mr. Smith read, reviewed, summarized, and expanded upon the responsibilities of venders who are blind in the program. 

Mr. Smith noted that being a member of this committee means the committee member is now a politician and that committee members cannot make everyone happy. What is good for the individual versus what is good for the body needs to be weighed. 

Mr. Smith cautioned committee members not to get stuck between advocating and demanding. Mr. Smith clarified that advocating is what needs to happen.

Mr. Smith reminded the committee to keep in mind that they have been elected by their peers and that trust has been placed in them. Committee members are responsible and accountable. 
Mr. Smith stressed staying focused on the issue at hand and maintaining confidentiality.
Mr. Smith noted that success is dependent on good relationships, trust, communication, credibility, and teamwork.  
Mr. Smith highlighted the importance of following up with conversations and tasks, committee representatives should be sure to follow through with their commitments. 

Mr. Smith encouraged the committee to schedule and take opportunities to participate in training. 

Mr. Smith continued to review best practices for good management, problem solving, and fostering good working relationships. 

Chairman Roberts asked how, as a committee, they should participate in the training of a new operator. Mr. Smith clarified that the committee should participate in setting up the training program, not necessarily provide the actual training. 

Chairman Roberts asked Mr. Smith to clarify what he means by upward mobility training. Mr. Smith stated that this is training designed to promote growth and enhance skills, not just knowledge. Upward mobility training is designed to promote improvement.

Ms. McDermott expressed her thanks for the training. 

Mr. Haley asked Mr. Smith about committee members meeting without the program supervisor and if this is permissible. Mr. Smith stated that this can be different state by state and could not provide a specific answer. 
Ms. McDermott asked if Mr. Smith has knowledge of there ever being an instance of a no confidence vote regarding a committee member. Mr. Smith stated that this does occur. This is a process that should be outlined in the committee bylaws. 
Comments by Interim Director of BESB and ADS Commissioner
Mr. Sampson introduced Interim Director Cepelak and Commissioner Porter to the committee.

Interim Director Cepelak greeted the committee and expressed her thanks for the hard work done by the operators in this program throughout the pandemic. Interim Director Cepelak noted the commitment of Mr. Sampson and Ms. Morin as well. 

Interim Director Cepelak shared her appreciation of the innovative work being done and flexibility being embraced by the program and its members. 

Commissioner Porter shared her thanks to the group as well. Commissioner Porter recalled a meeting of this group when the pandemic began and expressed her appreciation of the growth that has occurred since that point in time. 
Commissioner Porter believes that this program is creating a model for other states. 

Interim Director Cepelak mentioned the large quantity of retirements that have occurred at the state. Interim Director Cepelak noted that BESB is in the process of bringing on a new administrative assistant. The process of hiring a new leader for BESB is also proceeding with interviews taking place. 

Old Business
a) Budget Update – Income – Expenses – Rest Stops: Mr. Sampson reported that the program budget balance is approximately $2.1 million in total. The monthly average commissions between the months of January 2022 and June 2022 were approximately $64,500 a month. This is a roughly $12,000 increase over the last period of January 2021 to June 2021. The Department of Transportation monthly commissions for rest stop areas remain at approximately $54,000 a month. Programmatic expenses are currently roughly around $440,000. This amount is approximately $120,000 more than the previous year. Overall, the budget is increasing.  
Chairman Roberts asked if price increases in vending machines have had an effect. Mr. Sampson reported that a larger commission has been noted, but this is likely due to more volume not necessarily the price increase.
b) Mini Randolph Sheppard Regulations Update: Mr. Sampson and Andrew Norton have been reviewing the most recent legislation. Mr. Sampson would like to adjust the verbiage in these agreements to stand the test of time. When the proposed changes are made, they will likely include a redaction of numbers, such as specific dollar amounts, that could impact the future. These regulations have not been changed in roughly 30 years and therefore the regulations being able to stand the test of time moving forward is being taken into consideration. 
New Business:

a) Operator and Facility Updates New and Existing: There are currently 18 active operators and 22 facilities. Mr. Sampson reported that work is being continued to create new opportunities for operators.  
b) Statewide Vending Machine Contract Update: Ms. Morin reported there are currently 2,297 vending machines operated by the program statewide. This includes all federal, state, and municipal locations including schools.

There are 1,314 machines in non-school locations. 983 machines are in school locations. 1,418 of these machines are beverage machines, 859 are snack machines. There are 17 ice cream machines and 3 cold food machines. 

There is $3 million in revenue through July of 2022. This is a 48% increase over last year. $700,000 was earned in commissions though July 2022. This is an increase of 50% over last year.  
To make a comparison between the Coca-Cola contract and the Pepsi contract, there is an 18% overall increase in commissions for total beverages and snacks. Vending machine prices were increased on July 1, 2022. As the program is always a month in arrears, reliable data has not yet been collected.
Post-pandemic challenges include logistics and labor, product availability, and sustained employment of drivers.

A joint letter has been sent out in partnership with the State Department of Education to reinforce the programs priority. This letter went out to all business managers, foodservice directors, and superintendents. 
Ms. Morin is working with UCONN Medical Center and Southern Connecticut State University to establish the programs priority on all snack machines. 

Two federal post office routes have been created. There is a first-time program presence in the Waterbury school system cafeterias. This yielded over 20 new placements. There is also a first-time placement for vending at Quinebaug Valley Community College. 
c) Case Rebate Reallocation of Funds Committee Vote: Mr. Sampson stated that each year rebates are provided by Pepsi for over-the-counter sales to the program. These commissions (or rebates) are provided on an annual basis. The program receives $2.00 for every over-the-counter case of Pepsi product sold. A request was made in the past to allocate those commissions to the operators who run over-the-counter facilities. This vote will be to continue engaging in that practice for the upcoming calendar year 2023. 
MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott and seconded by Mr. Haley to continue the Case Rebate Reallocation of Funds to operators. The motion carried unanimously.

d) 2022 Programmatic Highlights: Mr. Sampson stated that the Greenwich Beach location has proven to be successful. Mr. Sampson noted Ms. Ramirez’s success and Mr. Torres’ contribution to that success. The town of Greenwich is satisfied with the services provided. 
Regarding Southern Connecticut State University, this has been a successful location that has been developed in an innovative way. The program was able to curate this opportunity to allow Mr. Fatorma to partner with Sodexo Foods. Additionally, 22 snack vending machines were identified as added vending assets to the statewide vending contract while providing direct commission payments to Mr. Fatorma. This model may open doors for the program at other state colleges. 
Mr. Fatorma has been nominated for an award from the town of New Britain, Connecticut related to National Disability Employment Awareness Month in recognition of his outstanding achievement as a BEP operator and individual with a disability.  
RSA declared that federal post office location commissions should go to operators. Mr. Sampson efforted this for the program and was successful in establishing two new vending routes. Because of these new opportunities, a new operator was hired, and a veteran operator was provided a better opportunity. 
450 Columbus Boulevard in Hartford, Connecticut is a state building that began renovations approximately around the start of the pandemic. $250,000 was invested at that time by this program via the Vocational Rehabilitation program match dollar allowance to contribute towards renovation of the cafeteria. An agreement was made to make additional yearly payments moving forward in $50,000 instalments up to a total contribution of $500,000. A request to forgive these payments each year for the last two years was made and approved due to the pandemic. In total $100,000 was saved by the program because of these forgiven payments. 

e) NFBEI – Renewal Federal Fiscal Year (Vote): Mr. Sampson stated that presentations, like the one today, are provided through this organization. Mr. Sampson stated that the program benefits from this relationship. Mr. Sampson believes this is an approximately $3,500 annual fee. 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Haley, seconded by Mr. Pelaggi, to continue membership with the NFBEI. The motion carried and was passed unanimously. 

f) Schedule C’s, Retirement Contributions, Insurance: Mr. Sampson reminded the committee that he needs Schedule C’s, retirement contributions, and insurance payments from each operator. 
g) Proposed 2023 Meeting Dates – March 7th, June 6th, September 12th, December 6th, 2023 (Tuesday’s):

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Haley and seconded by Ms. McDermott to accept the 2023 proposed meeting dates. The motion carried unanimously.

Agency Matters:

a) Transfers and Trainings: Mr. Sampson reported that the Wethersfield, Connecticut Department of Motor Vehicles micro-market may be an upcoming opportunity. This opportunity is pending the retirement date of the current operator being announced.

The Bridgeport Mental Health location is currently an open opportunity. This is a viable location. This is a small cafeteria. An employee would be required. There is a Vocational Rehabilitation program candidate that will be surveying this location. 
Mr. Sampson reported, regarding training, that next year he would like to increase micro-market related opportunities and do training specifically related to the improvement of micro-markets. 

Committee Elections: The FFY 2023 committee nominees were announced; Mr. Keith Haley, Mr. Angel Torres, Mr. Amos Fatorma, Mr. David Pelaggi, Ms. Sovey Ramirez, and Mr. Karan Punjabi. 
Mr. Sampson paused the meeting at 3:36 p.m. to allow any committee members who had not submitted their votes to submit them to Mr. Moore before reconvening.

Mr. Sampson reconvened the meeting at 3:46 p.m. after tallying the votes with Mr. Moore. 
The four nominees elected to the FFY 2023 Committee are; Mr. Keith Haley, Mr. Angel Torres, Mr. David Pelaggi, and Ms. Sovey Ramirez.
The two nominees elected to the FFY 2023 Committee as alternates are; Mr. Amos Fatorma and Mr. Karan Punjabi.
Open Forum: Ms. McDermott asked if anyone knows or can find out if state colleges are now all one unit or separate units regarding food services based on recent changes to state college structuring. Mr. Sampson reported he does not have the answer at this time. 
Ms. Altergott asked if there will be a vote regarding vacation time similar to how it has been handled in the past. Ms. Altergott was specifically asking if operators could be provided the option to receive a payout for unused vacation time. 

Mr. Sampson stated he would add this topic of discussion to the agenda for the December 6, 2022 meeting. 

Date of the next meeting: December 6, 2022
Adjournment: A motion was made by Ms. McDermott, seconded by Mr. Haley to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.
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